DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

April 17, 2007

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 10:10 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Brian J. Hill

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Janet B. Keim

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	David L. Strong

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Margaret Urban


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Walter Heine made a motion to approve the minutes of the March 2007 meeting; Richard Manfredi seconded the motion.  Bernie Hoffnar asked if he could get back to the Chair regarding the minutes because he was out of town and did not have a chance to read them.  The minutes were approved pending Bernie’s review.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Chair Cynthia Carrow congratulated Kelly Heffner on her appointment as director of DEP’s Policy Office.

Cynthia announced that Jack Lebeau had been in the hospital and that a card was sent to him on Council’s behalf.

With the addition of three ad hoc workgroups, Cynthia said Council’s workload has been at a high level and will remain so over the next several months.

Cynthia reminded Council members that today’s meeting has an abbreviated agenda to allow time in the afternoon for a strategic planning session.

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.

IV. 2007 REGIONAL MEETING 

Options for the 2007 regional meeting were distributed to Council members for their review.  Bernie Hoffnar is assisting with the meeting plans, and he and CAC staff will meet today over lunch to further discuss a proposal. 

V.
AIR UPDATE:  CONSUMER PRODUCTS REGULATIONS

Susan Hoyle, an air quality program specialist with the DEP Bureau of Air Quality, updated Council on proposed amendments to the Consumer Products regulations.  

Susan said the amendments include the addition of approximately 30 new terms and definitions, e.g., graffiti remover and shaving gel; and the revision of approximately 110 existing terms and definitions, e.g., liquid and spot remover.  VOC (volatile organic compound) content limits will be added for 11 new consumer product categories, such as adhesive removers, e.g., floor/wall covering; fabric refresher; footwear/leather care products; hair styling products; and wood cleaner.  The compliance date for the new categories is Jan. 1, 2009.  However, Susan added that a consumer product manufactured before that date may be sold, supplied or offered for sale if the date of manufacture is displayed on the product container or package.

The Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee (AQTAC) reviewed the proposed amendments at their March meeting and approved moving them forward to the Environmental Quality Board.  EQB will consider the proposed rulemaking on June 19, 2007.  DEP plans to hold three public hearings on the proposal in September 2007.

DeEtta Antoun asked Susan if there had been any discussions about products that contain carbon nanotubes.  Susan said no, but asked DeEtta to send her email regarding this issue.      

VI.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, executive director of CNRAC, updated Council on several issues:

· For those who were not able to attend the Governor’s Outdoor Conference, a task force has been created to conduct four to six regional meetings to present findings from the conference and also to solicit recommendations on how to keep people connected, or re-connect them, to the outdoors.

· DCNR is using the PA Wilds initiative as a model for where and how to focus its resources.  PA Wilds is a state initiative to encourage the growth of tourism and related businesses in northcentral Pennsylvania based on significant outdoor experiences (elk hunting, trout fishing, hiking, etc.).

· DCNR continues to participate in discussions on solar/wind energy and carbon sequestration.

CNRAC will be focusing on three priorities for the remainder of 2007:  (1) Provide recommendations to the Governor’s Task Force on connecting people to the outdoors; (2) Review and analyze the grants program that provides funding for the design and maintenance of trails, e.g., best way to move forward, common visions/ideas; and (3) Continue the work of the CNRAC/CAC joint workgroup by developing a work plan to share with both advisory committees; the workgroup was formed to promote and enhance interagency cooperation, particularly with watershed grants.

In response to a question from the audience regarding the trails program, Kurt said one of the issues his council will focus on is educating people about trails in their communities, e.g., ownership, benefits, etc.

VII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Mission Statement Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair: Gail Conner) – The workgroup met on March 30.  Gail thanked Kristen Campfield and Diane Wilson, who facilitated the meeting, and the workgroup members for their time and participation.  While preparing for the meeting, Gail said her research revealed that a mission statement should answer three questions:  (1) What are the opportunities/needs to be addressed, i.e., what is the purpose of the organization? (2) What is the organization doing to address those needs, i.e., what is the business of the organization, and (3) What principles/beliefs guide the work of the organization, i.e., what are the values of the organization?  She added that a mission statement should state the organization’s purpose in a way that inspires, be articulated in a way that is easy to grasp, use pro-active verbs, and not be too long.

The workgroup’s charge was to review Council’s mission statement and make recommendations for improvements.  The workgroup facilitators decided to operate by consensus.   Gail said the only item not agreed upon by all the workgroup members was part of the last paragraph.  She then referred to the changes that were in consensus and turned the floor over to those workgroup members who recommended the changes:

· Bernie Hoffnar recommended revising the first paragraph to connect Council’s mission to the state constitution, i.e., the section that includes the statement, “The people have a right to clean air, pure water, and to the preservation of the natural, scenic, historic and esthetic values of the environment.”

· Brian Hill recommended adding a reference to Council’s mandate under Act 95 “to consider, study and review Department policies and other activities related to the Clean Air Act…”

· Brian also recommended adding a reference to Council’s involvement with the federal government, e.g., letters to the state delegation regarding federal legislation.

· Walter Heine recommended replacing “formulation” with “development” in reference to Council’s participation in environmental regulations.

· DeEtta Antoun recommended replacing “citizens” with “people” in the last paragraph in order to encompass everyone.

· Margaret Urban recommended replacing “defines” with “bring” in the last paragraph.

DeEtta had comments on the interpretation of the word “diversity” in the last paragraph.  She read the following from a prepared statement:

It has been suggested by a Council Member that the phrase in our Mission Statement “…diversity of personal experiences and perspectives” should be interpreted as having a racial and/or ethnic intent.

The current Mission Statement does not set any goal or requirement with regard to “diversity of personal experiences and perspectives.”  Instead, it provides a straight forward explanation that our “collective view of the public interest in environmental protection and natural resources” is  forged from the Council’s own “diversity of personal experiences and perspectives.”  This is not a goal, but rather a general statement of the backgrounds of those appointed to the Council.  The only goal in that sentence is the phrase “The Council strives to represent all citizens of the Commonwealth…”

Act 275 of 1971 does not authorize the Citizens Advisory Council to alter the requirements for appointment to the Council to include racial diversity or any plan of affirmative action.  As a result, attempting to cover such issues in our Mission Statement is not only inappropriate, but it also exceeds our specific statutory authority.

Issues such as racial diversity goals and/or affirmative action for the Council need to be addressed by the Legislature.  Alternatively, if the statute establishing the Council is not changed, issues of racial diversity or any plan of affirmative action could be addressed by the exercise of the powers of appointment vested in the Governor, the President Pro Tempore of the Senate, and the Speaker of the House of Representatives.  Note that there is nothing that makes a political entity angrier than an organization trying to take away its authority.  We cannot legislate, nor dictate to the Governor, the President Pro Tempore of the Senate, and the Speaker of the House of Representatives.

The Council can, however, attempt to make Committee and Committee Chair appointments that reflect the racial makeup of our Commonwealth, to the degree that the appointments to Council allow.  This could be accomplished by adding a provision to our Rules of Procedures.

There are three options for the Mission Statement:

Option 1.  Make no change to the phrase “…diversity of personal experiences and perspectives.” and adopt the CAC Mission Statement with it included, unchanged, subject to review by DEP attorneys.

Option 2.  Delete the entire phrase “…diversity of personal experiences and perspectives.” from the CAC Mission Statement, subject to review by DEP attorneys.

Option 3.  Change the phrase (for example, “diverse personal experiences and perspectives,” or “multiplicity of personal experiences and perspectives,”) keeping it within the CAC’s legislative mandate, subject to review by DEP attorneys.
Thad asked if the problem could be solved by saying, “forged from the Council members personal experience and perspectives.”

Jolene expressed concern about using language that implied Council itself, and not the appointing authorities, was somehow responsible for the diversity or lack thereof on Council.  However, she felt that Council could encourage the appointing authorities to consider all aspects of diversity as they made their appointments.

Brian suggested that Council break down the recommendations and accept all the workgroup’s consensus items and then focus on the use of the diversity term in the last paragraph. 

Richard Manfredi said that Council members should be mindful of why they are here and of Council’s statutory authority.  He made a motion “to accept the recommendations of all the changes that had consensus, excluding those in the last paragraph that includes the phrase, “forged from the Council’s own diversity of personal experiences and perspectives,” subject to review by the department’s legal counsel as to the extent to which we are permitted to have a mission statement that does not exceed the statutory authority.”   Thad seconded the motion.

Gail asked Richard if the intent of his motion was to single out one sentence for DEP legal review and statutory authority evaluation.

Richard clarified that his motion is to accept the workgroup’s recommendations and consensus on everything up to that last paragraph, conditioned upon legal review by the department and then discuss further the changes to the last paragraph.  He suggested that Council handle this piecemeal, similar to what Brian mentioned earlier.

Bernie said he is uncomfortable with a legal review of Council’s mission statement because it’s an internal document.  

In response to Gail and Bernie’s concerns, Richard said the legal review is limited to statutory authority, i.e., Acts 95 and 275.  Walter Heine added that the legal review should probably also include the added reference to “federal representatives.”

Thad Stevens suggested that Council’s request for legal review be prefaced with the statement, “Should this document need review by counsel, please address any issues in conflict with law.”   It may be that counsel will find that this is an internal mission statement and doesn’t need a legal review.

Richard said if his motion passes, it would give counsel the opportunity to do just that.

Thad feels we should give counsel the option to review the mission statement only if it  “needs” to be reviewed.

In response to Thad’s comments, Cynthia asked if Richard was willing to amend his motion.

Richard agreed, and the amended motion now states that, “Council accept the recommendations of the workgroup as submitted to full Council for all items, excluding the last paragraph, conditioned upon a DEP legal review on the consistency of the statutory authority if counsel believes such a review is necessary to stay within the statutory authority.”  Thad seconded the change.

The motion was carried by a vote of 8 – 3.  The chair abstained in the event of a tie.

Cynthia asked the members to continue discussions on resolving any issues with the last paragraph.

Brian made a motion to accept the paragraph, including the last phrase, with the consensus changes from the workgroup.  Richard seconded the motion, and Cynthia asked for discussion.

DeEtta asked if the last paragraph would also be subject to a legal review.  Brian said that could be decided upon following the discussion.

Thad feels that we don’t necessarily have to represent all “people,” as opposed to “citizens.”  He thinks citizens should remain in the last paragraph.

Brian noted that people who travel to or through Pennsylvania are not state citizens, yet they are entitled to clean air and water.

Janet Keim said she came on Council to implement the conservation amendment to protect and preserve our natural resources.  She asked if Council is getting hung up in semantics?  Will any changes made today take away from Council’s job to make sure that DEP is doing their job in protecting our natural resources, which benefits all living things.  In doing so, we don’t discriminate between a black bear, brown bear or white bear.  She is concerned that any changes might take away from Council’s efforts.  She said Council needs to look at what their mission really is and make sure that the Constitution is implemented by DEP.  She feels that Council is watering down their mission and taking time away from their responsibilities.

Jolene agrees with Brian regarding the use of the word “people” instead of “citizens.”  She also thought that by adding another word along with “collective” that it might be possible to delete part of the last sentence and some of the problems it is causing.  She feels that basically Council is trying to bring in and report to DEP on the interests of all the people in the state.  However, the language in the last paragraph implies that Council has the authority or responsibility for the diversity or lack thereof of its members. 

Richard feels that diversity in the last paragraph refers to personal experience and perspectives, not racial or ethnic diversity, unless he’s missing something.

Jolene said that while she has no problem with the word "diversity" in the mission statement, she did not like the overall language of the last sentence, i.e. "...forged from the Council's own diversity of personal experiences and perspectives."  She said that the last sentence implies that Council relies solely on the personal experiences and perspectives of those sitting on Council as it seeks to determine the “public interest.”  Not every community in Pennsylvania will always have someone on Council to represent them directly, because the number of people on Council is limited and also because Council does not control appointments.  Jolene believes that Council members should not restrict their thinking and consideration of issues to their own individual experiences.  While all members have a responsibility to share their individual perspective with others on the Council, it is equally important for Council members to attempt to engage all people of the Commonwealth, seek their input, and consider other than their own experiences when providing advice on the public interest.  Since she feels that the existing language does not encompass considering perspectives outside of Council’s, she proposed that the language "forged from the Council's own diversity of personal experiences and perspectives" be deleted and the concept of diversity or the word itself be included after the word "collective" in the last sentence of the mission statement.

Gail said that the issue is broader than that and clarified “diversity” as people’s attitudes toward other people.  

Dave Strong said he never looked at diversity on Council in that manner.  He said Council is made up of people who are picked by legislators because they bring different perspectives to Council, e.g., political party, technical, non-technical, etc.   

Jolene made a motion for a friendly amendment.  She proposed that the last paragraph read, “Council strives to represent all people of the Commonwealth and endeavors to bring a collective, diverse view of the public interest in environmental protection and natural resources.”

Cynthia said Brian, the person who made the original motion, needs to consider this amendment.  Brian said he appreciates Jolene’s perspective, and suggested that the word “collective” in the original mission statement be replaced with diverse.

Richard offered some additional language: “Council strives to represent all people of the Commonwealth and endeavors to bring a collective view of the public interest in environmental protection and natural resources resulting from the Council members’ diverse personal experiences and perspectives.”

Brian said Council has had this language since1996, and it hasn’t caused Council any issues.  He said he’s comfortable with the language, and he stands by his original motion.  Jolene’s proposed friendly amendment was refused.

For clarification, Brian read the motion: “The Council strives to represent all people of the Commonwealth and endeavors to bring a collective view of the public interest in environmental protection and natural resources forged from the Council’s own diversity of personal experiences and perspectives.”  The motion also includes an amendment to send it to DEP for legal review, if necessary, as per the previous discussion.

The motion was carried by a vote of 7- 4.  The chair abstained in the event of a tie.

Administrative Oversight (Chair: DeEtta Antoun) – The committee has been in contact via email on establishing priorities.  DeEtta thanked Richard, the committee’s former chair, for his help during her transition as the new chair.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – The Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee (AQTAC) met on March 29 and reviewed proposed regulations for portable fuel containers and consumer products.  DEP also provided AQTAC with updates on mobile sources, 8-hour ozone plans and redesignations and OTC (Ozone Transport Commission) high-energy demand days.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – The Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) met on April 11.  They reviewed two general permits for municipal and residual waste.  There was also a presentation from a commercial service that collects and diverts alternative fuels and other wastes from municipal waste landfills.  The Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board (MRAB) will meet on April 26.  Dave heard that the Knox District Office might be closing.  Margaret Urban suggested that this committee should take note of language in a proposed air regulation that defines biofuels.

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – DEP will hold a forum twice a year to gather information and continue discussions on emerging contaminants.  The committee will schedule a conference call to discuss the DEP/Department of Health coordination process.  DeEtta again asked about carbon nanotubes, which are tiny cylinders of carbon atoms that are being considered for use in electronic displays, fuel cells and water filtration systems.   National Institute of Standards and Technology researchers found human lung cells selectively absorb short nanotubes.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – The committee had a conference call on April 3 to discuss priorities for the remainder of 2007.  Thad Stevens asked about the need to educate the public about onlot sewage pumping, since DEP has outreach on others issues, such as radon. 

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – In Burt’s absence, Jolene Chinchilli reported that Dean Auchenbach, DEP Bureau of Watershed Management, gave a presentation on the proposed rulemaking for Chapter 102, Erosion and Sediment Control, at this morning’s committee meeting.  He said the proposed changes would address several issues, such as managing stormwater as a resource, post-construction stormwater management and streamline permitting for low-risk/high-value activities.  Dean said the proposed changes include a new section devoted to agriculture, e.g., pasture regulation guidelines.  This rulemaking would enable DEP to delegate administration and enforcement of Chapter 102 to municipal authorities, in addition to conservation districts.  The water committee has a conference call scheduled for Friday, April 20, to discuss proposed changes to the Act 537 regulations.  

Title IV Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Walter Heine) – The workgroup held a conference call on April 9 to discuss plans for proceeding with the townhall meetings.  Council will assist with facilitating the meetings.  The tentative schedule is:  May 22-24 for meetings in the anthracite region and May 30-June 7 for meetings in the bituminous region.  Andy McAllister from the Western Pennsylvania Coalition for Abandoned Mine Reclamation said they are developing informational material to hand out at the meetings.  

CAC/CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – Sub-committees from Council and CNRAC held a conference call on April 9 to discuss a workplan and timeline for proceeding.  The group agreed to work toward completion of the project by year’s end.  DCNR and DEP are both in support of the effort.  A statement with the workgroup’s mission and action steps was approved at today’s meeting.  A conference call/meeting will be scheduled with CNRAC’s subcommittee.
VIII.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


Secretary Katie McGinty updated Council on several initiatives:

· Selinsgrove/Susquehanna University – DEP has completed two major rounds of media sampling in Selinsgrove, Snyder County, and contaminants were below health concern standards.  DEP was concerned with two agricultural contaminants, but further testing indicated that the contaminants did not penetrate any drinking water supplies.  DEP expects to report on the third and final round of testing and is considering a comment/response period in which people can send in all their questions and DEP will respond in one document.  She said the Patriot News has been very critical of DEP’s and the Department of Health’s handling of this incident and has stated that there was poor communication between the agencies and that there was both contamination and a resulting cancer concern.  However, the Secretary said there is no evidence to support the paper’s claims.  She added that if there is contamination that threatens public health, there is a precise protocol, from the U.S. Department of Health (DOH), that both agencies must follow in coordination to address the problem.

· Budget – The department is asking for permanent, dedicated funding for HSCA (Hazardous Sites Cleanup Act Fund) and a means to provide relief for debt service on the bond that financed the Environmental Stewardship Fund.

· Personnel – Recent changes include:  Kelly Heffner is Policy Director, Patrick McDonnell is Deputy Secretary for Administration, Scott Pauchnik is Director of Legislative Affairs, and Dan Griffiths is Director of the Bureau of Energy, Innovations and Technology Deployment.  Also, Maureen Guttman is the new director of the Governor’s Green Government Council.

Jolene Chinchilli asked about the thresholds that trigger the DEP/DOH protocol the Secretary mentioned earlier.  The Secretary said she would have to get back to her with that information.

Janet Keim asked if the department was working on any other regulatory changes besides Act 537, NPDES, and Chapters 102 and 105.  The Secretary said they are going through all the regulatory programs, and all changes will be reviewed by Council and the other advisory groups.  She added that changes to Act 537 are still conceptual and the regulatory language has not been developed yet.  She said two proposed rulemakings going to the Environmental Quality Board in May deal with public notification for water systems and companies posting bonds to handle hazardous waste.

Thad said the department needs to encourage public advertising for pumping septic tanks.  Gail made note of this issue for the Public Participation and Outreach Committee.

IX.
NEW BUSINESS
There was no new business to discuss.

-
-
-

Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Janet Keim seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 12:20 p.m.

Notice of the April meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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